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Introduction
The “Putting Knowledge to Work” project
seeks to improve practice in work-based
learning (WBL) by researching how the
subject-based and work-based aspects
of learning programmes at the higher
education level can best fit together.
Such an exploration is timely because
work-based learning is rapidly becoming
an established part of the higher
education landscape and its meanings
are expanding from a concern with the
application of subject-based knowledge
to the need for recognition and
accreditation of knowledge generated
through or at work.

In this way, the workplace is increasingly
positioned as a site of knowledge
production in and of itself. Furthermore,
the meanings of subject-based
knowledge are also changing as learning
programmes draw frommore than one
discipline and link such knowledge with
professional or occupational
requirements in a myriad of ways.

The two sides of the learning programme
equation have been referred to as
‘unstable landmasses’(2)which do not

readily or automatically relate to each
other. This paper outlines the orientation
taken, and the framework developed, to
study and improve these relationships.

Public policy context
The imperative to be more specific (and
explicit) about the relationships between
these landmasses comes as a result of the
current public policy context and calls for
closer linkages between education and
work as a means of increasing skill levels
and improving national economic
competitiveness. Linked to the economic
competitiveness argument is a social
inclusion policy strand concerned with
expanding and widening participation in
higher education as a means of
narrowing the gap between those who
work and those who study.

Although this is the context within which
the concerns of the “Putting Knowledge
to Work” project acquire salience, it is also
necessary to bear in mind some of the
critiques of public policy from political
economists, policy analysts and
sociologists of education.

It is argued that the causal relationship
between skill development and
economic productivity is untested and
unreliable and that skills should rather be
seen as one influence amongst many
political, social, historical and workforce
factors that impact upon economic
growth (Coffield 2004; Wolfe et al. 2006).

There are also debates about the skills
shortage thesis upon which closer
linkages between education and work
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are predicated: it is suggested that most
UK employers operate within a ‘low skills
equilibrium’ (Finegold and Soskice 1991)
which means that they can retain their
profitability at current skill levels without
investing in more training or workforce
development (Reeve and Gallacher
2005). The expansion and widening
participation strand of public policy has
been critiqued on account of leading to
increased institutional differentiation and
unequal outcomes (Norton Grubb 2006).
Moreover, expansion has taken place
mainly in vocational and professional
programmes in ‘new’ universities, which, it
is argued results in widening participation
meaning greater chances of enrolling in
higher education but not equality in the
occupations for which students are
prepared.

These critiques suggest that both the
economic competitiveness and the
social inclusion strands of education
policy (and the assumed synergy
between the two) risk unintended
outcomes which may run counter to the
economic and social goals they purport
to advance.

The “Putting Knowledge to Work” project,
whilst taking up the space offered by
public policy, is cautious in its alignment.
In its focus on learning programmes, it
follows Norton Grubb’s (2006, 39) notion
of ‘preparing individuals for the long run in
a complex and turbulent economy’. This
means resisting (as far as possible)
‘narrow skills training’ in response to short-
term market needs and supporting the
development of ‘deeper and more
conceptual competencies’ and broad-
based learning programmes that are
firmly embedded in institutional and
organisational contexts and supported by
‘mechanisms that facilitate upward
mobility in the system’ into high-status and
productive areas of the labour market.

Learning programmes at the intermediate
level
Public policy particularly emphasises the
need for education and training at the
intermediate level. The term

‘intermediate’ has educational and
labour market meanings. Robertson
(2002) advances three key characteristics
of an intermediate qualification: 1) it has
a separate identity; 2) it enables
‘meaningful’ progression within higher
education, and, 3) it has labour market
and employer credibility. As a labour
market term it refers to the associate
professional, technician, junior
management, administrative, and skilled
trade occupations. Examples include:
Police Officer, Medical Technician,
Aircraft Engineer, Teaching Assistant and
Chemical Technician. Evidence suggests
a perceived skills shortage at this level
(DfEE 2000; DfES 2005).

“Putting Knowledge to Work” has
selected the new intermediate-level
Foundation degrees as one focus of
study. It is important to note that this is not
an exclusive focus. Project explorations
extend beyond Foundation degrees and
project findings will have resonance for
learning programmes at a range of levels.
However, the new degrees provide a
discrete site and focus for this report.

They are but one of several Government
initiatives designed to address skill
development and widening
participation. Other examples are the
specialised diplomas for 14-19 year olds
and the reconfigured and extended
apprenticeship system. Apprenticeships
have been researched and evaluated in
relation to policy (see for example Fuller
and Unwin 1998, 1999; Unwin and Fuller
2001). Foundation degrees are relatively
under-explored although a research
literature is developing.

Most importantly for “Putting Knowledge
to Work”, the ‘integration’ of academic
and work-based learning is explicitly
foregrounded in the new degrees (DfES
2004; QAA 2003; QAA 2004; QAA 2005a).
There is therefore an opportunity for the
project to contribute to evaluating and
developing the integrative capacity of
Foundation degrees.
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The idea of Foundation degrees,
modelled on two-year Associate degrees
in community colleges in the United
States, was first mooted in a Government
review of access, choice and mobility in
further and higher education (Robertson
1994).

Although the idea remained on the
Government agenda during the 1990s, it
was not until 2000 that a formal
recommendation was made (DfEE 2000).
Gallacher et al. (2005) report on how the
new degree evolved in response to
perceived shortcomings of existing
vocational qualifications at higher
education Level 4 (most particularly
Higher National Diplomas [HNDs]). HNDs
were criticised for lacking the capacity
to: a) attract new cohorts of students; b)
act as a vehicle to meet skills shortages;
c) satisfy the changing needs of existing
employers and emergent employment
sectors; d) develop workplace
competence, and, e) widen
participation in higher education.
Foundation degrees were therefore
conceptualised as a more ‘fit for purpose’
qualification with the potential to meet
the needs of businesses for a skilled
workforce, with both higher education
qualifications and vocational experience.

The Foundation degree initiative,
launched by the then Secretary of State
for Education and Employment, David
Blunkett, in the Greenwich speech (DfEE
2000), has made steady progress. The
Higher Education Funding Council for
England produced a prospectus for
degree development which articulated
‘essential features’, most notably:
employer involvement; application of
skills in the workplace and progression
routes (within work and to the third year
of an honours degree) (HEFCE 2000). In
September 2001 the Government,
through HEFCE, supported the
development of twenty prototype
programmes to be delivered by the
higher and further education sectors
(validated by a university). Further
funding was made available the
following year. Funding arrangements are

such that it is possible for a student to
‘earn and learn’(3) . The position of
Foundation degrees as the standard two-
year higher education qualification was
consolidated in a higher education White
Paper (DfES 2003). This encouraged a
more rapid changeover from HNDs. The
Department for Education and Skills
(DfES) allocated responsibility to the
emergent Sector Skills Councils to
establish demand-led frameworks for the
new degrees and announced the setting
up of a new agency ‘Foundation
Degrees Forward’ (‘fdf’) to promote,
support and disseminate developments
by working with the various organisations
and institutions involved in the Foundation
degree enterprise (Gallacher et al. 2005).
The higher education Quality Assurance
Agency published a Foundation Degree
Qualification Benchmark (QAA 2002,
updated in 2004) and incorporated
review of the degrees into its annual
review processes.

In 2004-05 there were about 38,000
students enrolled on some 800
Foundation degree courses in over 100
institutions in England. The Government
remains committed to increasing the
number of available places to 100,000 by
2010. The contexts within which
Foundation degrees are delivered are
extremely variable and the models that
are developing reflect this (Connor and
Little 2005; Reeve and Gallacher 2006).

Programmes span most employment
sectors and subjects, although there is a
certain amount of clustering in Business,
Engineering and Computing and in the
public sector where their development
has been directly linked to the changing
nature of work roles and workforce
development, for example, Classroom
Assistants and Early Years’ Practitioners in
Education and Assistant Practitioners in
Health and Social Care. There is also
evidence of considerable development
in newly professionalizing areas such as
Interactive Media, where there is less of a
history of qualifications, and in areas such
as Complementary Health where
qualifications have existed but have not
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previously been institutionalised in the
public sector.

The above commentary provides a
general overview of the history and
development of Foundation degrees in
England to date. The question for Putting
Knowledge to Work is: To what extent are
they broad-based programmes capable
of ‘preparing individuals for the long run in
a complex and turbulent economy’?
Early signs are promising. They do
explicitly target learners who may not
previously have considered studying for a
higher level qualification: ‘people in work
wanting to upgrade their skills; people
leaving school or college wanting
vocational routes from Level 3; people
with non-traditional entry qualifications;
people wanting to change their
occupation’ (DfES 2004, 3).

They do aspire to provide a ‘balance of
intellectual and practical skills’ and the
work-based learning element of the
degree is defined in broad terms as a
structured and accredited opportunity to
‘learn and apply’ skills and knowledge,
including ‘the development of higher-
level learning within both the institution
and the workplace’ (QAA 2004, 3). They
do include a number of ‘mechanisms
that facilitate upward mobility in the
system’ such as guaranteed articulation
arrangements with at least one honours
degree programme and an imperative to
develop new programmes in
employment growth areas. Thus
Foundation degrees, in principle, offer a
conducive and generative space for the
Putting Knowledge to Work project to
study the ‘integration’ of subject-based
and work-based knowledge.

The issue of ‘integration’ in Foundation
degrees (4)
The term ‘integration’ is a key principle of
Foundation degrees with various
meanings attached to it. In the
Foundation degree prospectus (HEFCE
2000) it refers to the desired relationship
between work and study to be brought
about methodologically through
‘meaningful project work’. In the

Foundation Degree Qualification
Benchmark (QAA 2004) it refers to
‘collaboration’ between employers and
programme providers; is used to signify
the way in which academic knowledge
and understanding ‘support’ or underpin
the development of vocational skills; is
taken as synonymous with the ‘inclusion’
of work-based learning and/or work
placements as an ‘integrated element of
the programme’, and, it refers to the
amalgamation of the key characteristics
of the degree - namely employer
involvement, accessibility, articulation
and progression, flexibility and
partnership. Thus, in the policy-related
literature ‘integration’ is used to describe
a range of desirable relationships and
different levels and styles of engagement.

It is clear that more needs to be done
about the ‘integration’ of subject-based
and work-based knowledge. In 2003, QAA
reviews of Foundation degree
programmes noted that: ‘The vast
majority of programmes are experiencing
problems in effectively linking work-based
and theoretical learning’ (QAA 2003, 9).

In 2004, according to the DfES Task Force
Report to Ministers: ‘more needs to be
done to integrate and strengthen the
work-based elements of the programme’
(DfES 2004, 4). Problems continued into
2005, when the QAA reported that ‘not all
programmes have yet succeeded in
integrating appropriately the academic
and work-based learning’ (QAA 2005a, 2)
and that ‘only about one-third of the
programmes encouraged integration of
WBL and academic studies’ (QAA 2005b,
8).

This suggests that integration is a more
difficult issue than it seems. The term itself is
not defined or exemplified and as a result
has a rhetorical rather than an analytical
or methodological feel to it. This means
that even where examples are given of
Foundation degrees that ‘thoroughly
integrate theory and practice’ (QAA
2005a, 21) there is no elaboration of what
this means in practice. The problem is that
it is difficult to ‘integrate’ without a
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detailed understanding of what is being
integrated with what. This leads to the
knowledge question.

Knowledge and ‘unstable landmasses’
The issue here is how to provide a basis for
effective ‘integration’ by better
understanding the nature of subject-
based and work-based knowledge. An
obvious place to look for clues is in the
‘new’ work-based learning literature (5).
In this literature the knowledge issue tends
to be addressed indirectly by way of
assumptions. One such assumption is that
there is ‘no boundary’ or difference
between work-based and subject-based
knowledge.

According to Boud (2001, 56), for
example, both are ‘potentially
theoretically complex and intellectually
demanding’. Portwood (1993) calls this
position one of ‘common currencies’. For
him, it is a progressive, indeed
‘transformative’ approach. A related
position is a ‘soft boundary’ assumption,
whereby any distinctions between forms
of knowledge that might exist are taken
to be readily surmountable.

The argument is one of similarity and
continuity between forms of knowledge.
As Boud and Solomon (2001, 28) put it,
work-based learning focuses on ‘similar
but different knowledge’. For Portwood
(1993) this position is one of ‘convertible
currencies’. Both the ‘no boundary’ and
the ‘soft boundary’ positions are
facilitated by highly acclaimed technical
devices such as generic level descriptors,
learning outcomes and explicit
assessment criteria which, as Costley
(2007, 5) observes, promote ‘a cosy fit
between WBL and new assessment and
evaluation initiatives in higher education’.

A third implicit position is that work-based
and subject-based knowledge are
different, but the former is of equal if not
greater value than the latter: as in ‘we do
suggest that work-based learning draws
attention to a radical shift in our
assumptions about “legitimate”

knowledge and learning’ (Boud and
Solomon 2001, 19). It can be seen as a
‘change the boundary’ approach.

How can these assumptions about
knowledge be theorised? Writing about
vocational education, Young (2004)
identifies two forms of social
constructivism which, it seems, are also at
work in the above three positions on
knowledge. By social constructivism he
refers to the ‘tradition of social theory
which has a long and varied history since
Hegel and Marx in the nineteenth century
and the American pragmatists in the
early twentieth century.

It takes its most familiar contemporary
forms in the work of the French
sociologist, Pierre Bourdieu and in the
variety of perspectives often referred to
as post-modernism’ (Young 2004, 192). It is
a tradition in emphasis is placed on
knowledge as a product of social and
human practices. One form of social
constructivism is process-based with roots
in Dewey, some types of experiential
learning theory (Kolb 1984; Weil and
McGill 1989) and situated learning (Lave
and Wenger 1991). In this form, the
emphasis is on knowing rather than
knowledge.

As such there are no criteria (and no
need for criteria) by which to delineate
forms of knowledge from each another.
This perspective seems to underpin the
‘no boundary’ and ‘soft boundary’
assumptions above. The second form of
social constructivism is interest-based with
roots in Marx and involving the counter-
privileging of particular social interests
and knowers – based on social class and
later on race and gender and other
identity categories.

From this perspective, formal knowledge
is attributed vested power interests. It
therefore behoves ‘progressive’
educators to pay attention to legitimising
forms of knowledge that are marginalised
by tradition and privilege. This
perspective seems to influence the



May 2007 • www.wlecentre.ac.uk • 6

Project Report

‘different but equal, or better’ assumption
about knowledge in the ‘new’ work-
based learning literature.

Both forms of social constructivism have,
somewhat paradoxically, been
buttressed by the (arguably behaviourist)
standards-based approaches to
qualifications in vocational education.
One of the critiques of the work-related
learning of the 1980s (that led to the
development of National Vocational
Qualifications [NVQs] in the 1990s) was
that subject-based knowledge or ‘theory’
had become too dominant in a policy
context characterised by increasing
concerns about skill levels and national
economic competitiveness (Burke 1989).
In the early NVQs this problem was
resolved by removing subject-based
knowledge from the picture altogether
and replacing it with the notion of
‘competence’.

The result was that there was no subject-
based or work-based knowledge as such,
only a new indeterminate concept of
competence. The same thinking
permeates and informs latter day
(although more sophisticated) variants
such as level descriptors, learning
outcomes and assessment criteria i.e.
there is a danger that knowledge is
removed from view.

Social constructivism, although important
in bringing to the fore power, social
interest and context, obviates the need
for differentiation between forms of
knowledge. This situation is exacerbated
by the legacy of NVQs and their latter-
day variants. Paradoxically, the very
devices that are thought to support
‘integration’ perhaps work against its
success because they obscure the detail
of what it actually being integrated i.e.
different forms of knowledge.

Arguably, it is this twin inheritance that
contributes to the problems with
‘integration’ that are noted but not
elaborated in the QAA reviews of
Foundation degrees. Given that both

work-based and subject-based
knowledge are important and need to
be mutually reinforcing in learning
programmes such as Foundation
degrees, the solution lies in not asserting
that everything is the same but in
recognising difference and putting in
place mechanisms to negotiate those
differences. This has been referred to as a
‘hard boundary’ approach to knowledge
(Muller 2000; Young 2003). It requires
analytically powerful epistemological
concepts. An exploration of concepts
pertaining to knowledge differentiation
follows.

Knowledge differentiation as a basis for
‘integration’
Modes of knowledge production
A recently popularised way of
differentiating between modes of
knowledge production is via the
concepts of Mode 1 and Mode 2
(Gibbons et al. 1994). The former refers to
knowledge produced by academics and
scientists working within discrete
disciplines in academic and/or research-
based institutions. Mode 2 knowledge
production is a social process
orchestrated by multiple actors in specific
and multiple local contexts. It is
knowledge produced in action. It is very
much the form of knowledge production
that undergirds the current emphasis on
the workplace as a site of knowledge
production.

Whilst the concepts are useful descriptors
of the changing social organisation and
production of knowledge, the relationship
between the two modes is unclear.
Invariably, they are advanced as a ‘from-
to’ story (with Mode 1 seen as traditional
and old-fashioned and Mode 2 deemed
to be more ‘democratic’). In reality, the
two modes are perhaps more likely to
interact in complex ways and this is not
discussed in the related literature (Muller
2000). As such, the concepts offer
differentiation but no means of
integration and are therefore of limited
use to the Putting Knowledge to Work
project.
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Work process knowledge
Knowledge differentiation is a feature of
the ‘work process knowledge’ literature
(Boreham et al. 2002)(6) . Focusing on the
workplace as a site of knowledge
production, this literature describes and
theorises how individuals ‘integrate’
different forms of knowledge in work
contexts. The key finding to date is that in
the actual experience of work (mainly
problem solving in non-standard
situations) theoretical knowledge is
integrated with ‘experiential know-how’
or situated work-context knowledge in
ways that go far beyond the application
of theory to practice.

Rather, a new space or category of
knowing-learning (work process
knowledge) is constructed in a dialectical
way from both subject-based and work-
based resources. Work process
knowledge is the space in which
contradictions and congruence between
theory and practice are resolved in
action. The idea is that greater
understanding of what happens in this
space could support the development of
more skilled and productive workers and
work processes.

However, it is not clear whether ‘process’
or ‘knowledge’ is the defining feature of
work process knowledge i.e. is it a way or
knowing and learning or is it a new form
of knowledge, or is it both? At the
moment, work process knowledge is
highly contextual and individualised,
which means that although it embraces
knowledge differentiation and
demonstrates integration, it is difficult to
adduce reliable criteria to inform
‘integration’ in learning programmes.

Knowledge in the professions
Eraut (1994) distinguishes between
‘propositional knowledge’ and ‘process
knowledge’ in the professions.
Propositional knowledge falls into three
categories: discipline-based theories and
concepts; generalisations and practical
principles in the applied field of
professional action; and specific

propositions about particular cases,
decisions and actions. This is an unusually
broad conceptualisation of propositional
knowledge. In contrast, process
knowledge is about ‘knowing how’ in
relation to professional practice. There
are five types of process knowledge:
acquiring information, skilled behaviour,
deliberative processes (e.g. planning and
decision making), giving information, and
meta-processes for managing one’s own
behaviour.

In later work, Eraut et al. (2000; Eraut 2004)
make an additional distinction between
‘cultural knowledge’ and ‘personal
knowledge’ both of which have
‘codified’ and/or ‘uncodified’
dimensions. Codified cultural knowledge
is discipline-based propositional
knowledge. Eraut sees uncodified cultural
knowledge as playing a key role in most
workplace practices and activities.

Although it may not operate at a
conscious level, it can be brought to
consciousness through reflection and
deliberative activities. Personal
knowledge includes implicit, tacit, public
and private knowledge. In a codified
form it might take the form of
‘personalized versions of public, codified
knowledge’ which ‘provide the basis for
assignments and assessment within
educational programmes from which
more than the replication of publicly
available knowledge is expected’.

In an uncodified form, personal
knowledge is ‘everyday knowledge of
people and situations, know-how in the
forms of skills and practices, memories of
episodes and events, self-knowledge,
attributes and emotions’ (Eraut 2004, 202).
Obviously, some forms of uncodified
knowledge are more amenable to
codification than others. The issue of tacit
knowledge has been taken up in depth
by Evans et al. (2004) who argue that
there is a tacit dimension to all
knowledge and skill. Eraut et al. (2000, 17)
deliberates on whether tacit knowledge is
‘knowledge which is not communicated,
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or knowledge with cannot be
communicated?’ Is its amenability to
communicability an attribute of the
knowledge itself or of the knower?

Eraut’s categories and concepts are
useful for “Putting Knowledge to Work”
because of their detail. They give
particular texture to the notion of work-
based knowledge by suggesting that
work produces knowledge that is part-
propositional (consisting of generalised
and practical principles in the applied
field of professional action and specific
propositions about particular cases,
decisions and actions); part-process
knowledge; part-uncodified cultural
knowledge; and, part-personal
knowledge.

This degree of differentiation points to the
complexity of ‘integration’. However, the
concepts are more descriptive than
analytical and do not differentiate within
disciplines or subjects. Nor do they give
any clues as to how integration can
happen in learning programmes. They
offer a description of differentiation but
no means of integration.

The idea of ‘connectivity’
Young (1993) developed the idea of a
‘connective curriculum’ and ‘connective
learning’ in order to consciously and
explicitly deal with the theory-practice
relationship in learning programmes. The
idea of ‘connectivity’ was further
developed by Young and Guile (1994)
with regard to the professional
development of teachers and trainers (7).
Their starting point is that ‘connectivity’
cannot be automatic because
theoretical and practical knowledge are
each created ‘according to different
rules, procedures and priorities’ (ibid., 30).

On that basis, it is inappropriate to
equate theory and practice, or to
displace one in favour of the other
(thereby obviating the need for
relationships - as in social constructivism).
What is required are ‘connective’ or
integrative strategies based on
knowledge difference. They give

examples of integrative pedagogic:
‘locate workplace problems in a wider
theoretical framework’; ‘show how theory
provides the basis for making explicit the
assumptions underlying existing practices
and their tendency to be seen as given
and unchangeable’; support students in
using ‘workplace experience to be more
critical and pro-active in their responses
to discipline-based theory’ (ibid., 36).

‘Connectivity’ is a generative concept for
Putting Knowledge to Work and is close to
the concerns of the project. However,
although Young and Guile differentiate
between theoretical and practical
knowledge, they do not differentiate
within theory, or for that matter, within
practice. The result is a rather blunt
distinction. Their ideas for pedagogic
integration are valuable but require a
clearer justification in terms of what
exactly is being integrated with what.

Concepts from the sociology of
knowledge
All of the above approaches to
knowledge differentiation are useful but
remain rather general and involve
assumptions that may not necessarily
apply across all subjects and all
workplaces. The contention of the Putting
Knowledge to Work project is that a more
fine-grained mode of differentiation is
required alongside the above concepts
as a basis for designing effective
integrative strategies. Bernstein’s work on
discourses, knowledge structures and
recontextualisation offers that.

Bernstein (1999) uses the terms ‘vertical
discourse’ and ‘hierarchical knowledge
structures’ and ‘horizontal knowledge
structures’(8). The key point he makes is
that forms of knowledge are structured
differently. Hierarchical knowledge
structures are typified by Science,
Economics and Linguistics. They take the
form of a ‘coherent, explicit, and
systematically principled structure,
hierarchically organised, as in the
sciences’ (ibid., 159). The development of
knowledge in this structure is towards
more and more general propositions
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which build on and incorporate
knowledge at lower levels. This is why in
the teaching of Science there is
conceptual sequencing. Students learn
some concepts before others, to enable
them to then learn the more complex
and abstract ones. The development of
the knowledge and its organisation are
cumulative.

Bernstein refers to knowledge in the
human and social sciences ‘horizontal
knowledge structures’. These, he claims,
are organised in a serial rather than a
cumulative way - as ‘a series of
specialised languages with specialised
modes of interrogation…as in the social
sciences and humanities (ibid.). They
develop by the addition of another
language – often characterised by a new
theorist.

A new language offers ‘the possibility of a
fresh perspective, a new set of questions,
a new set of connections, and an
apparently new problematic, and most
importantly, a new set of speakers’
frequently used to challenge the
hegemony and legitimacy of what has
gone before (ibid., 163). Bernstein
illustrates this using Sociology as an
example with functionalism, structuralism,
post-structuralism, phenomenology and
so forth representing languages which in
the main do not speak to each other.

Bernstein (ibid., 159) uses the term
‘horizontal discourse’ as an overarching
term to refer to knowledge which is ‘oral,
local, context dependent and specific,
tacit, multi-layered, and contradictory
across but not within contexts’ –
‘knowledge arising out of ‘common
problems of living and dying’. Horizontal
discourses are culture or context-
embedded within families, peer groups,
communities or workplaces, for example.
They can be quite complex, such as the
knowledge of the London taxi driver –
very elaborate but highly situated and
not much use in another city (Barnett
2006). The key is that although important
for getting things done, horizontal
discourse needs the particularity of a

context to be activated. The
development of the discourse and its
organisation are segmental.
It is important to bear in mind that these
are analytical not descriptive terms. So,
although forms of knowledge are
analytically dichotomous, the real world
will always present a more complex
picture. The concepts are extremely
useful for understanding different forms of
knowledge and their respective
structuring, organisation and
development. They can be used to
investigate the nature of the subject-
based and work-based knowledge that
contribute to particular learning
programmes.

Both will be characterised by different
configurations of knowledge. Vertical
discourses will include elements of
horizontality and vice versa. It is important
to note that the concepts do not imply
that all work-based knowledge is
horizontal discourse although it is likely to
be more contextual and related to ways
of coping in contexts than subject-based
knowledge. Different discourses and
knowledge structures have different
internal features; are acquired in different
ways; carry different pedagogic
implications, and, have differing
distributive effects and social
consequences in society at large.

The discourse and knowledge concepts
are however inadequate on their own for
understanding learning programmes
because they do not retain their ‘pure’
forms when ‘pedagogised’. Bernstein was
mainly concerned with academic and
general education. Through his concept
of ‘recontextualisation’ he described the
movement of vertical discourse from its
context of production, for example a
university research centre, to a formal
learning programme in a school or
university. He saw this as a relatively
straightforward process whereby
disciplinary knowledge is selected,
simplified, exemplified, adapted, recast
and generally made more teachable
and learnable for particular groups of
students. Barnett (2006) takes Bernstein’s
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idea of recontextualisation into the
realms of professional and vocational
education in ways that are particularly
pertinent for revealing more about the
subject-based and work-based
knowledge that make up these types of
learning programme, including
Foundation degrees.

He presents two recontextualisation steps:
one that refers to programme design
which he calls reclassificatory
recontextualisation; and a second, which
refers to the teaching and learning
dimensions of learning programmes,
which he calls pedagogic
recontextualisation. Reclassificatory
recontextualisation is the selective
restructuring of disciplinary knowledge
with regard to the demands of
professional or vocational practice, for
example, Engineering or Nursing. It may
well be driven by implicit and/or historical
principles. Disciplinary knowledge and
practice demands do not map onto
each other neatly.

What emerges in a learning programme,
according to Barnett (2006, 147), is a
‘toolbox’ of selected professional or
vocational knowledge comprising some
disciplinary knowledge, some situated
local knowledge, and some practice-
based knowledge that transcends the
particularities of jobs. The metaphor of
family is also useful. There will be a range
of family members; degrees of
resemblance and similarity; proximities
and distances. Useful questions for the
“Putting Knowledge to Work” project are:
What is in the ‘toolbox’? Howmuch/little
of what? Why is the ‘toolbox’ the way it
is? Who controls it? Answers to these
questions will establish a backdrop and
suggest the sorts of integrative
relationships that are likely to be required.

Step two, pedagogic recontextualisation,
is about making sense of and organising
the contents of this ‘toolbox’ for the
actual processes of teaching and
learning. This involves practicalities like
syllabus sub-divisions or modules, making
decisions about major and minor or

optional elements of a programme, how
much time to spend on what, how to
sequence the ‘toolbox’ i.e. in what order
to teach things and what teaching and
learning strategies to use, as well as the
design and formatting of learning
materials and texts. For example, a
learning programmemay be organised
by the logic of disciplinary knowledge, or
the logic of practice, or the logic of
particular job functions (as with NVQs).

As with reclassificatory
recontextualisation, many of these
processes may be so naturalised as to be
virtually invisible but it here that the actual
practice of integration happens. It
becomes possible to see how detailed
theoretical description and analysis of a
learning programme affords the means
to envisage the most efficacious
pedagogic possibilities: ‘special
pedagogies’ - fit for particular integrative
purposes.

Summary
Current education policy (and
associated economic and social goals) is
requiring of more specific explication of
the relationships between subject-based
and work-based knowledge in learning
programmes. Operating within that
framework, the Putting Knowledge to
Work project is concerned to support the
development of broad-based learning
programmes that prepare learners for
living and working in a complex world.
Intermediate-level programmes such as
Foundation degrees provide a new and
generative site for research and
development.

Although work-based learning
programmes at the higher education
level are expanding, it has been argued
that social constructivism and the legacy
of standards-based approaches
qualifications do not provide a firm basis
for improving ‘integration’ largely
because they obscure issues around
knowledge.

Bernstein’s concepts of discourse and
knowledge structures provide a fine-
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grained mode of knowledge
differentiation especially when supported
by the concepts discussed earlier, such as
modes of knowledge production, work
process knowledge, propositional
knowledge, and so on. His concept of
recontextualisation (as developed by
Barnett) offers a means of analysing the
content and construction of learning
programmes and how they are
‘delivered’.

On this basis it becomes possible to
theoretically unpack (from a knowledge
perspective) the exact nature of the
‘unstable landmasses’ of subject-based
and work-based knowledge and to use
that detail to conceptualise the most
educationally appropriate means of
‘integration’.

These challenges are particularly urgent
in (the increasing number of) cases where
learning programmes are negotiated
and personalised and where established
recontextualising principles are constantly
being reworked, often by students
themselves! These are the tasks ahead of
the “Putting Knowledge to Work” project
as it moves from case studies of
programmatic good practice to
exemplars of ‘integration’.

Footnotes
(1) A two-year project funded by the

London Chamber of Commerce and
Industry Commercial Education Trust
(2006-2008)

(2) Michael Barnett (personal
communication, April 2006).

(3) The possibility of being a full-time
student and a part-time (or even full-
time) employee is facilitated by
HEFCE’s ruling that full-time status be
accorded to any student studying
120 credits or over in a 52-week year.
This, plus employer support in terms of
time off for study, and providers’
flexible provision, means that students
can combine work and study
effectively.

(4) ‘Integration’ is presented in inverted
commas for two reasons: 1) because
it is a shorthand term to refer to

‘relationships’ and 2) because it is
perhaps an over-optimistic and
rhetorical term.

(5) ‘New’ refers to literature that
coincides with the current wave of
interest in work-based learning as a
result of recent education policy
rather than to more established
literatures in professional and
vocational education. This section
draws on work undertaken by the
author in Brennan et al. 2006.

(6) Although this literature is largely
aligned to Lave and Wenger’s (1991)
situated learning, it also draws on
Engestrom’s cultural-historical activity
theory and his notions of ‘expanded
learning’ and an ‘expanded learning
cycle’ as the means to produce new
knowledge. The link to knowledge
differentiation can be traced to
Engestrom’s dialectical interpretation
of Vygotsky’s distinction between
‘scientific’ and ‘everyday’ knowledge
(see Young 2003).

(7) See also Young 2004, for a discussion
of connectivity in relation to
vocational education.

(8) His distinction between ‘discourse’
and ‘knowledge structure’ is
somewhat unclear. For the purposes
of this paper, it is enough to see
‘discourse’ as the primary category.
There are various arguments
regarding whether it is a linguistic
and/or social category of analysis.
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